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	Lancashire Learning Disability Partnership Board 
held on 27 September 2018 at 10.00 am
Savoy Suite, County Hall, Preston
Meeting Notes
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	Introductions:

People who came to the meeting



	Mark Shackleton
	Co-Chair / REACT

	James Hughes
	Co-Chair / REACT

	Mark O'Farrell
	REACT

	Richard Woods
	REACT

	Kiran Banati
	Community Engagement Officer, Lancashire County Council

	Paul Daly
	Provider Rep – Shared Approach

	Charlotte Hammond
	Head of Service Learning Disability and Autism, Lancashire County Council

	Joanna Harrison
	Equality and Diversity, LCFT

	Sue Sharples
	U-Night Group

	Lee Singh
	REACT

	Debbie Anderson
	REACT

	Natalie Varenjes
	REACT

	Ellen Smith
	Commissioning Manager, Lancashire County Council

	John McBeth
	Manager, Pendle Support

	N Patel
	AFG

	Andy Tupling
	Service User

	Alison Tupling
	Parent Carer, Chorley and South Ribble Family Network

	Ian Scothern
	Service Development, Priory Adult Care

	Seema Desai
	Integrate – Student Social Worker

	Sana Haji
	Support Worker for Seema Desai

	Melissa Coward
	Integrate – Student Nurse

	Nick Donlin
	Integrate and Preston LD Forum 

	Brian Atkin
	Self-Advocate

	
	Support Worker for Brian Atkin

	Lisa Taylor
	Team Manager, Transitions, Lancashire County Council

	Lesley Webster
	Minute Taker, Lancashire County Council

	Judy Coupe
	Minute Taker, Lancashire County Council
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	Apologies
People who could not come to the meeting

	Mavis Abel
	Family Representative, Chorley and South Ribble Family Carers

	Stephen Heywood
	REACT / U-Night Group

	Stephen Ellis
	

	Lionel Barker
	Family Carer

	Saeed Khan
	

	Georgia Dornan
	Chorley Link Up

	David Wood
	REACT

	Peter Green
	Integrate
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	Welcome and Housekeeping
Everyone was welcomed to the meeting.  
The red and green cards were explained.
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	Introductions
Everyone said who they were and which organisation they were from.
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	Apologies

Apologies were given for the people who could not come to the meeting.  
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	Minutes from the last meeting held 1 August 2018
A copy of the minutes from the meeting held on 1 August 2018 had previously been sent out.  


	
	Update on the Actions Raised at the Meeting held 1 August 2018
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	Action:  Ellen to contact Cate Short, Lancashire County Council with respect to outstanding Deprivation of Liberty applications and feedback to the next Providers' Meeting.
Update:  Charlotte said that Cate Short attended the last Providers' meeting.  Cate told providers that they were doing the right thing by submitting Deprivation of Liberty applications for people who were at risk.  The Deprivation of Liberty Team (DOLS Team) have taken on new staff which will mean that the applications should be processed more quickly.  The Government are going to streamline the administration process.  This could mean that providers will need to do more work.  The Government and the Law Society are working together.
Action completed
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	Action:  James to send information about the PIMD Group to Charlotte Hammond.  A social worker representative was needed.
Update:  James will send information to Charlotte Hammond.

Action ongoing
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	Action:  James Hughes and John McBeth to work together on producing a letter be sent to the CCG's in Lancashire.   The letter will request the CCG's to identify the correct representation on the Partnership Board.
Update:  As noted from the previous meeting this will be picked up by the Health subgroup.  
Action completed.
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	Charlotte Hammond attended the Transforming Care Steering Group meeting.  Feedback from the LD Partnership Board was not a formal agenda item at the Transforming Care Steering Group meeting.  Feedback should be on the agenda.  Charlotte understood that self-advocates were not too pleased about the lack of progress. 
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	Action:  Joanna Harrison, Equality and Diversity Facilitator, LCFT to take the concern back to NHS

 Action:  At least one representative from each CCG and one from the LD Health Team should attend the Partnership Board regularly.

Action:  Charlotte Hammond to email James Hughes with the name of the chair of the Transforming Care Steering Group.

Action:  James Hughes to make contact with the chair of the Transforming Care Steering Group to advise that the LD Partnership Board would like a formal link. 
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	Action:  Charlotte Hammond to contact the Finance Team to ask someone to attend a future meeting.

Update:  Charlotte has not contacted the Finance Team with respect to financial assessments.

Action outstanding

John McBeth requested that the Finance Team also talk about direct payments.  Not everyone understood the process.



	[image: image18.emf]
	Action:  Sue Sharples to send a copy of the easy read document on universal credits to Charlotte Hammond.

Update:  It was not universal credits that Sue was going to send to Charlotte, but information on assessments.  Sue Sharples asked Advocacy Focus to send the information to Charlotte Hammond. 

Charlotte received the information and said it was very good.  She has sent it to the Service Managers.  She had problems replying to the email from Ian at Advocacy Focus.  She was happy to meet with him. 

Action completed.
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	Overview of Today's Agenda and Aims of the Meeting

A presentation will be given by Lisa Taylor, Team Manager, Transitions, Lancashire County Council.    
Feedback from the sub-groups will be given.
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	News and Updates from Voice for All Advocacy Group

There was not an update from Voice for All. 
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	Self-advocates Feedback 

Natalie gave the report for REACT.  A copy will be sent out with these notes.

The Self-advocates top 3 priorities were:

· Good Health

· Friends and Relationships

· Employment
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	Learning Disability Link Nurses
Self-Advocates met with two Learning Disability Link Nurses based at Chorley and Preston hospitals.  They acted as a link between the hospital and a person with a learning disability.  
Not all providers were aware of this new role.  One provider reported a good experience at Blackpool hospital once contact had been made with the Link Nurse.  The person was supported very well. 


	[image: image22.jpg]



	Action:  The Health Subgroup to contact the Health Trusts in Lancashire and obtain information.  Who are the link nurses based in the hospitals and what was their role.  To find out what information was available in an accessible form about the link nurses.
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	Information Event
The aim of the information event was to consider people with complex needs.  The event will also look at annual health checks, which were not always done properly. 

Charlotte commented that it was important and that representatives from the CCGs should attend the Partnership Board meetings to hear the information.  
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	Live Healthier Live Longer
The new subgroup has met twice and were looking to improve the health of people with learning disabilities.
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	Charlotte did not have the exact figures for Lancashire.  100 deaths have been referred to LeDeR (Learning Disabilities Mortality Review).  Currently 40 were going through the LeDeR process and only 7 have been completed.  We know that there have been deaths which should have been reported to LeDeR but have not.  Some children have died unexpectedly.  

Board members felt the annual checks were so important.  If everyone with a learning disability had an annual checks some of the deaths could be prevented.  
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	Interviews
One of the self-advocates was part of the interview panel to find a new Autism Commissioning Manager and Clinical Lead for Lancashire and South Cumbria Learning Disability.  The paperwork was not in easy read and a lot of jargon was used.

Action:  The new Autism Commissioning Manager and Clinical Lead for Lancashire and South Cumbria Learning Disability to be invited to the Partnership Board.
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	Diversity Group
REACT have just started a speak up group called Diversity to hear the voices of black, Asian and minority ethnic people.   The group met in Preston but hopefully other Diversity groups in other areas of Lancashire will be set up in the future.

Action:  The Diversity Group to look at a communication strategy.

Action:  Victoria Wilson to ensure that the LDPB website was up to date.
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	Complaints
One self-advocate was not happy about the service provided by the provider.  They were advised to complain to the provider.  

Following discussion it was agreed that a complaint could be made to the provider but it was a good idea to let Lancashire County Council know about the complaint.  Complaints are recorded by the Local Authority.  The Contracts Team monitor the complaints and there might be lots of complaints about one provider from different people.  The Contracts Team would monitor and get in touch with the provider.
The Contracts Team will attend a future Partnership Board.
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	Keeping Safe Subgroup
New top 3 priorities 
· Safe travelling by public transport 
· Hate crime prevention and awareness

· Keeping safe from scams – cuckooing 
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	Safety in Town

James did a presentation about the Safety in Town scheme at the Blackpool LD Partnership Board.

The Enablement Group will be helping with the Safety in Town scheme.

Action:  Ellen to ask Victoria Wilson to send out information about the Safety in Town scheme to all links, including the Contracts Team and Charlotte Hammond's team. 
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	Cuckooing 

Ben Wallace MP attended the last Preston Forum.  He told everyone about a scam called cuckooing, which was of great concern.  Cuckooing was a form of crime when someone takes over the home of a vulnerable person in order to use it as a base for illegal or immoral purposes.   The information was on in an easy read version. 
James will link in with the Police.

Action:  Keeping Safe Group to link in with the Trading Standards with respect to Cuckooing, which would provide a link for the Partnership Board.
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	Universal Credits
Everyone will be transferred to universal credits at some time.  This can be done on-line but in some circumstances can be done over the telephone.  

Kiran has been working on an easy read document about universal credits.  This will be sent out very soon. 



	[image: image33.png]



	PIMD Group (Profound Intellectual and Multiple Disabilities)
Also known as Complex Needs

Top 3 priorities
· Relationships 
· Transition
· Health 
· PIMD Awareness Event
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	Relationships
Development of a friendship/relationship framework for people with PIMD and their supporters
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	Health 
Promoting annual health checks especially for people with complex needs. We have also got input from GP’s as to tips in what to bring and how to prepare for the appointment. In the forthcoming months we are doing further work on this and looking at what pre health check questionnaires are being sent out by GP surgeries and how ‘user friendly’ they are.

Transition

Transition discussion: what is a good transition and how the process can be improved to best accommodate people with complex needs?
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	Comments 

Lancashire County Council had an easy read document explaining Transitions but it was out of date.  The document was in the process of being updated to reflect the Care Act. 
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	Presentation – Transitions
Lisa Taylor, Team Manager, Transitions explained that the transitions process started when a young person was 14 years old.   The team were involved with the child until they were 20 years old.  There were 10 members of staff in the team and they work with young people with complex disabilities, with people who are classed as a child looked after and children in foster placements.  Transitions was the bridge between Children's Social Care and Adult Social Care. 
The current policies and procedures have been in place for about 6 years and were being updated to reflect the Care Act.  
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	A lot of work was done with Adult Social Care.  The team will support young adults from the age of 17 years and will do their adult social care assessment.  This assessment will include their accommodation, schooling and will involve an understanding of their health needs.  A young person will be visited in their homes.  Advocates and key workers in school will be identified.  The team always adapts their communication to the young person.  The team also work within the Transforming Care agenda.

The team work very closely with Children's Social Care.  Each looked after child has an Independent Reviewing Officer who oversees their care.  They ensure that health checks are done.  
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	Questions and Answers
Question – Does the Transition Team consider sex and relationships?
Answer – Young people with moderate learning difficulties can struggle with appropriate relationships.  Sex and relationships is covered in the adult assessment.

Question – Sex and relationships needed to be covered during puberty as some people experience issues and this can affect their adult life.

Answer - Sexual education was covered in schools but that might not be sufficient for children with a learning disability and they could go looking for information on the internet.  Some schools do contact the Transition Team for advice and support.  It was about educating people about healthy relationships.  

Sue Sharples said she would make contact with Lisa Taylor and perhaps look at putting a presentation together for younger children. 
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	Friends and Relationships Group 

Friends and Relationships Group Top Priorities
· Awareness raising
· Training
· Opportunities
Please see the update which will be sent out with these notes.
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	Sex and Relationships  
Sex and relationships can be difficult to talk about.  People with a learning disability have a right to a relationship.  By overprotecting our young people we are not protecting them.  Young people need to be educated in relationships, so they can live full lives.  We do not want young people to have bad experiences.
Charlotte Hammond agreed that this subject needed to be discussed more openly.  She suggested the Local Authority worked in partnership with Sue Sharples to ensure the message was heard. 



	[image: image42.png]



	CQC (Care Quality Commission)  

Some time ago the CQC agreed to ask questions about sex and relationships during inspections.  However, it became clear that the CQC were not asking the questions.  Sue Sharples asked the CQC why.  She will attend a meeting with the CQC on 10 October 2018 when the new guidelines will be discussed.  The CQC are saying the questions will be additional but we want them to be mandatory, i.e. that they have to be asked.  
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	Meet N Match was nominated for a Community Hero Award.   
Good News.
Meet N Match won the aware – Well done
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	Live Healthy – Live Longer
Priorities:

· Annual Health checks – raising awareness and an easy read document of annual health check
· Easy read document on Health and Wellbeing Self-assessment
· Raising awareness of Health Passports


	

	Health Passports

Why so many people with LD don’t have health passports?
Where do they get them from?

Are they a standardised or organisations develop their own?
If there are not standardised and authenticated document, then how do we expect doctors or hospitals accept them?  
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	The Big Question  
Why don’t people with LD want to take up these services?

· They don’t see the value 

· They don’t know about them      

· Not easy or convenient to access  

· The surgery/ doctor is not friendly and welcoming 

· The letter of invite is not in accessible format

· Their surgery does not provide this service and do not hold registers for Learning disabilities 
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	Comments 
The new LCC framework for providers did not state that an annual health check and a health passport are required.  The responsibility is no longer on the provider.
There are different versions of the health passport in different areas of Lancashire.

Health passports are different to communication passports

Contracts Monitoring Team do not routinely ask providers about the annual health checks and health passports.  Providers thought the Contracts Team did more of a performance review. 

Health checks are not mandatory.
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	Good Experience
One self-advocate received a letter from their GP surgery about an annual health check in easy read.  They were registered on the learning disability register with the GP.
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	Discussion
Evidence was needed so the CCG's could be challenged on the health passports and annual health checks. 

Action:  Live Healthier Live Longer Subgroup to draft a letter to be sent out to Lancashire County Council providers to gather some information to provide evidence base about health passports and annual health checks. 
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	Family Carers

Top 3 priorities:
· Transport

· Respite for unpaid carers

· Advice and support for isolated unpaid carers

There was no update to share. 
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	Providers Feedback
There was no feedback to share.
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	Adult Social Care

Top Priorities
· Service Challenge 
· Supporting more people with Learning Disabilities and Autism into Employment.
· Developing the market for housing and support.  Supporting people to move to more independence
· Transforming Care
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	Employment 
Work on employment continued.  

Supported Living 
Reviews on people living in supported setting were ongoing.  

There was a vision for supported housing and changes of accommodation were being offered.  This was in draft at the moment but has been shared with providers.  This vision will be discussed at a future meeting. 
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	Any other Business
Website

The Partnership Board's website was not up to date. 

Format of the Meetings
A lot of information was shared in a short period of time.  Ellen agreed that this needed reviewing.  A future agenda item will be to look at the structure of the meetings. 
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	Next Meeting
The next meeting will held on 24 October 2018
From 9.45 am for a 10.00 am start until 1.00 pm.

To be held in 
Savoy Suite 
County Hall Complex
Preston. 
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	Future Meetings - 9.45 am for a 10.00 am start until 1.00 pm
20 December 2018 - Savoy Suite, County Hall 
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	To Listen to the Minutes

If anyone wants documents and minutes of meetings read aloud the Adobe reader has this built in so individuals can read the minutes.  People who have paid support may need staff to set this up with them.  You can see how to set it up using this you tube video: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ETOohmYui3Q
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	The Lancashire Learning Disability Partnership Board website (www.lldpb.org ) now has a read aloud function.  This speaks out all the menus on the page.  To read other text on the page you just triple click on text and that will select a paragraph that will then be read aloud.  There is also a new button at the top of each page which allows the whole page to be read aloud.

Currently, this function is on the home page but it will be added in due course to all the pages.
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